

Risk Management in Canadian Health Care

VOLUME 23, NUMBER 3

Cited as 23 R.M.C.H.C.

JUNE 2021

• COMPETITION BUREAU ANNOUNCES MARKET STUDY OF CANADA'S DIGITAL HEALTH CARE SECTOR •

Antonio Di Domenico, Partner, and Victoria Mitrova, Associate,
Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP
© Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP, Toronto

• In This Issue •

COMPETITION BUREAU ANNOUNCES MARKET STUDY OF CANADA'S DIGITAL HEALTH CARE SECTOR <i>Antonio Di Domenico and Victoria Mitrova</i>	21
PATENTABILITY OF DIAGNOSTIC METHODS – HAS THE CANADIAN PATENT OFFICE DRAWN THE LINE? <i>David Schwartz</i>	24
THE <i>ADVANCING OVERSIGHT AND PLANNING ONTARIO'S HEALTH SYSTEM ACT, 2021</i> ; THE <i>PROPOSED</i> REGULATION OF PERSONAL SUPPORT WORKERS, PHYSICIAN ASSISTANTS AND BEHAVIOUR ANALYSTS <i>Lindsay Kantor</i>	26
GETTING BEHIND COVID-19 VACCINE INNOVATORS <i>Noel Courage</i>	27



Antonio Di Domenico



Victoria Mitrova

In light of the COVID-19 pandemic, Canadians have increasingly turned to digital means to access and obtain health care services. The promotion of competition and innovation in Canada's health sector is also strategic priority for the Competition Bureau (the "Bureau").¹

Having regard to these circumstances, the Bureau recently issued a market study notice in relation to its ongoing review of the Canadian health care sector.² The newly-announced market study (the "Study") will focus on digital health care in the country with the aim of improving understanding of existing or potential impediments to innovation and choice in the field.

The Bureau, an independent law enforcement agency responsible for the administration and

RISK MANAGEMENT IN CANADIAN HEALTH CARE

Risk Management in Canadian Health Care is published six times a year by LexisNexis Canada Inc., 111 Gordon Baker Road, Suite 900, Toronto ON M2H 3R1 by subscription only.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or stored in any material form (including photocopying or storing it in any medium by electronic means and whether or not transiently or incidentally to some other use of this publication) without the written permission of the copyright holder except in accordance with the provisions of the *Copyright Act*. © LexisNexis Canada Inc. 2021

ISBN 0-433-41589-4 (print) ISSN 1488-0555

ISBN 0-433-44707-9 (PDF)

ISBN 0-433-44398-7 (print & PDF)

Subscription rates: \$300.00 per year (print or PDF)
\$500.00 per year (print & PDF)

Please address all editorial inquiries to:

LexisNexis Canada Inc.

Tel. (905) 479-2665

Fax (905) 479-2826

E-mail: rmhc@lexisnexis.ca

Web site: www.lexisnexis.ca

EDITORIAL BOARD

- Lori Ellis, PEI Department of Health, Charlottetown
- Dr. Lorraine E. Ferris, Faculty of Medicine, University of Toronto
- Jennifer Horton, Dykeman Dewhirst O'Brien LLP, Toronto
- Mary Marshall, Alberta Health Advocate, Edmonton
- Bella R. Martin, University Health Network, Toronto
- John Morris, Borden Ladner Gervais LLP, Toronto
- L. Martina Munden, Paterson Law, Truro
- Lonny J. Rosen, C.S., Rosen Sunshine LLP, Toronto
- Polly Stevens, Healthcare Insurance Reciprocal of Canada, Toronto
- Catherine Tolton, Winnipeg Regional Health Authority
- Penny Washington, Bull, Housser & Tupper, Vancouver.

Note: This newsletter solicits manuscripts for consideration by the Editors, who reserves the right to reject any manuscript or to publish it in revised form. The articles included in the *Risk Management in Canadian Health Care* reflect the views of the individual authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the advisory board members. This newsletter is not intended to provide legal or other professional advice and readers should not act on the information contained in this newsletter without seeking specific independent advice on the particular matters with which they are concerned.



enforcement of the *Competition Act*, uses market studies to identify laws, regulations, policies, or other factors that can impede competition in a particular sector, and to determine whether changes to these impediments can foster newer and more efficient ways of delivering products and services in that sector.

Last year, the Bureau identified the need to improve its understanding of the competitive dynamics of the health care sector to enable it to make recommendations on how best to support digital health care in Canada. The Bureau recognized that the COVID-19 pandemic accelerated the use of digital health care, which in turn increased the need for technologies and tools to help provide care through digital means. To facilitate the development of these tools and technologies, the Bureau decided to examine existing policies in the health care sector lens in order to encourage the adoption of pro-competitive policies.

In July 2020, the Bureau announced that it would conduct a market study of Canada's health care sector. As a first step, the Bureau launched a public consultation to obtain information from industry stakeholders on factors that impede access to digital health care, or limit innovation and choice in the health care sector.³ Additionally, in December 2020, the Bureau conducted a voluntary online survey to learn from Canadians about their experiences with accessing and using digital health services.

THE STUDY

Based on the information it received through the public consultation and online survey it conducted in 2020, the Bureau has identified three broad topics which it intends to examine as part of the Study:

1. **Data and Information:** The Study will explore ways to increase access, use and sharing of digital health data and information to improve the competitive landscape and accelerate the development and use of digital health care. To do so, the Study will aim to identify regulatory and non-regulatory barriers that prevent the access, use and sharing of such data and information, and to determine what effect these barriers have on the competitive landscape

for digital healthcare. The Study will also try to find ways of reducing these barriers to encourage competition and innovation in the field.

2. **Products and Services:** The Study will review barriers limiting the development, approval, procurement and commercialization of digital products and services intended for health care providers and will consider how pro-competitive rules could reduce those barriers.
3. **Health Care Providers:** The Study will investigate the ability of health care providers to provide digital care to Canadians in order to find potential opportunities to increase access to care. As part of this, the Study will review issues related to billings, compensation, licencing, and providers' scope of practice, how these issues impede the provision digital care, and steps that can be taken with respect to these issues to facilitate the delivery of health care via digital means.

NEXT STEPS

The Bureau has invited those with an interest in the Canadian health sector to contribute to the Study by providing submissions by July 2, 2021. The Bureau intends to conduct its analysis of all gathered information over the course of the 2021 year, with a view to publishing a final report on the Study in spring 2022. Given the significance of the Bureau's final report and any recommendations arising from it, stakeholders in the Canadian health sector should consider contributing to the Study to ensure that the Bureau's information gathering and perspective is as informed as possible.

[Tony Di Domenico is a Partner and Co-Leader of the firm's Competition, Marketing and Foreign Investment Group. As former counsel to Canada's

Commissioner of Competition (Department of Justice Canada) and having served as counsel in many of Canada's most significant competition matters, Tony is widely recognized as one of Canada's leading practitioners in competition law and litigation. Tony's expertise is recognized in numerous national and international legal directories, including Chambers, Who's Who Legal, Global Competition Review, Best Lawyers, Legal 500, Benchmark Litigation and Lexpert. Clients note that Tony has "a practical, pragmatic approach to litigation and advisory matters", has "a strong international presence" and "is an absolute pleasure to work with." (Chambers and Who's Who Legal).

Victoria Mitrova is engaged in a corporate/commercial practice within the Health Law Group at Fasken. Victoria assists with transactions and advises clients on regulatory and legal matters in the health and not-for-profit sectors. Victoria is a graduate of Osgoode Hall Law School. Prior to completing her law degree, she obtained a Bachelor of Arts and Science degree with Combined Honours in Biology from McMaster University.]

¹ Government of Canada, "The Competition Bureau's Strategic Vision for 2020-2024" (February 11, 2020), online: [https://www.competitionbureau.gc.ca/eic/site/cb-bc.nsf/vwapj/Strategic-Vision-2020-24-En.pdf/\\$file/Strategic-Vision-2020-24-En.pdf](https://www.competitionbureau.gc.ca/eic/site/cb-bc.nsf/vwapj/Strategic-Vision-2020-24-En.pdf/$file/Strategic-Vision-2020-24-En.pdf).

² Government of Canada, "Market Study Notice: Digital Health Care" (April 8, 2021), online: <https://www.competitionbureau.gc.ca/eic/site/cb-bc.nsf/eng/04579.html>.

³ Government of Canada, "Digital Health Survey: What We Heard from Canadians" (February 24, 2021), online: <https://www.competitionbureau.gc.ca/eic/site/cb-bc.nsf/eng/04573.html>.

ELECTRONIC VERSION AVAILABLE

A PDF version of your print subscription is available for an additional charge.

A PDF file of each issue will be e-mailed directly to you 6 times per year, for internal distribution only.

• PATENTABILITY OF DIAGNOSTIC METHODS – HAS THE CANADIAN PATENT OFFICE DRAWN THE LINE? •

David Schwartz, Partner, Smart & Biggar LLP

© Smart & Biggar LLP, Ottawa



David Schwartz

The importance of medical diagnostic technologies has been brought to the fore with the COVID-19 pandemic. Rarely does a day pass when the media does not report on matters of approval and availability of tests, testing protocols and capacity. As of March 6, 2021, Health Canada had approved 60 COVID-19 testing devices, and 111 applications for authorization were under evaluation. At the same time, patentability of diagnostic technologies has been as fractious an issue in Canada as it has been in the United States.

Intellectual property offices have grappled with whether a medical diagnostic constitutes a traditionally patentable concrete or physical method or instead is merely an unpatentable and intangible abstract idea, untethered to the physical world. It is a difficult problem because although a new diagnostic tool typically is embodied in a physical device or method, often the principal advance lies in the recognition of a previously unknown correlation.

Until recently, the Canadian Patent Office drew a distinction between a diagnostic method that “solves a data acquisition problem” and one that “solves a data analysis problem,” generally only the former being considered patentable. There is an attractive simplicity to the logic behind this division. An invention solving a data acquisition problem — *e.g.* providing a new molecular biology technique for detecting “protein X”

in a biological sample — inevitably involves a new method of manipulating or transforming matter, the patentability of which has never been in dispute. But an invention instead solving a data analysis problem — *e.g.* being the first to relate the presence of “protein X” from a biological sample to the likelihood a subject suffers from “disease Y” — might be seen as involving merely a disembodied abstract idea.

If protein X is a known and well-characterized protein, and techniques for quantifying protein X in a sample from a subject are also known, should someone who later discovers that a level of protein X in the blood above a particular threshold indicates that the subject is at risk of developing disease Y be rewarded with a patent? The patentee has the exclusive right to make, use and sell the patented invention, and may exclude others from doing so. What would constitute infringement of the patent? Indeed, perhaps it was already routine practice to measure a subject’s protein X level using a commercially available assay. Would the patent be infringed by a physician reading a patient’s medical records, noting an elevated level of protein X, and now appreciating that the patient may be at risk of disease Y?

This is a polarizing example, and much hinges on precisely what is claimed in the hypothetical patent, but the broad issue remains. If all that is new is the discovery of the relationship between protein X and disease Y, is that the proper subject of patent protection? Indeed, if the inventor instead published a scientific article disclosing the correlation, the public could make use of the discovery with existing technologies (an assay for protein X). One might argue that granting a patent in such circumstances removes a mere scientific principle or abstract idea from the public domain.

But the discovery of the link between protein X and disease Y is of undisputable practical value

in healthcare, and such innovation should be encouraged. It is consistent with the fundamental patent bargain to promote and reward such advances with time-limited exclusive rights. An analogy can be made patents for second medical uses. Patents routinely grant for new uses of known medicines, *e.g.* for a different therapeutic indication. The discovery that a known compound has a further therapeutic utility is as much a mere scientific principle or abstract idea as the discovery that a known molecule can be used to diagnose a disease condition. Both are valuable innovations that should be encouraged.

Notably, the Canadian Patent Office has recently broadened its interpretation of patent eligibility in the medical diagnostics field, following a decision of the Federal Court holding that the “problem-solution” approach to subject-matter eligibility discussed above is improper, albeit in the context of a computer-implemented invention for selecting and managing a securities portfolio.

Pursuant to new Examples of Patentable Subject-Matter Analysis published in November 2020,¹ the Patent Office indicates that the following claim would fall within the definition of “invention” in section 2 of the *Patent Act* as being directed to a patentable “art” or “process”:

A method of diagnosing whether a human subject is at risk for developing cancer, comprising:

measuring the level of X in a biological sample from the subject; and

comparing said level to the level of a non-cancerous reference sample, wherein an increase in the level of X relative to said reference indicates the subject is at risk for cancer.

This is a broad claim, as it appears the “comparing” step might encompass a purely mental process. But the claim also includes the clearly physical “measuring” step and the Patent Office acknowledges that the two elements of the claim must cooperate in order to arrive at a diagnosis of cancer risk, such that the requirement of physicality is satisfied.

In contrast, the Patent Office indicates that the following claim would not be patentable, having no physical steps whatsoever:

A method of diagnosing whether a human subject is at risk for developing cancer, comprising:

receiving a report summarizing the level of X in a sample from the subject; and

comparing said level to the level of a non-cancerous reference sample, wherein an increase in the level of X relative to said reference indicates the subject is at risk for cancer.

Indeed, in the latter case, a physician reviewing a patient’s medical record and noting that the patient has an abnormally high level of X arguably might infringe the claim merely by recognizing that the patient may have an elevated risk of cancer. Merely thinking about something clearly should not constitute patent infringement!

In any event, the recent guidance from the Patent Office is a welcome step forward, even if it cannot provide all the answers in this difficult area. The “problem-solution” approach underpinning the Patent Office’s previous approach to analyzing medical diagnostic method claims involved deeming as “non-essential” (*i.e.* reading out) those claim elements that were not considered to contribute to solving the problem addressed by the invention. Any approach to examination that does not give patentable weight to all express claim limitations appears doomed from the start. If there can be no fundamental agreement as what the language of the claims means, and what claim limitations or elements will be taken into account in assessing patentability, substantive examination cannot proceed. Perhaps the Patent Office’s recent guidance will allow this impasse to be resolved, and attention turned to assessment of novelty, inventiveness, and sufficiency of disclosure. Rejecting patent applications concerning medical diagnostics on the basis that what is claimed does not constitute a “method” at all is a blunt tool for assessing patentability in this complex and important area. Diagnostic technologies are of vital importance, and

the patent system must find an appropriate balance to encourage innovation in this area.

[*David Schwartz is a partner at Smart & Biggar LLP. He is a long-standing and highly respected IP leader who brings nearly 30 years of experience in patent law. An experienced IP leader, David advocates for biotech clients in complex patent prosecution. He has taught patent law at Queen's University and the*

University of Ottawa, and he is the Past-President of the Intellectual Property Institute of Canada.]

¹ Government of Canada, “Examples of Patentable Subject-Matter Analysis”, *Canadian Intellectual Property Office* (November 3, 2020), online: <https://www.ic.gc.ca/eic/site/cipointernet-internetopic.nsf/eng/wr04861.html>.

• THE ADVANCING OVERSIGHT AND PLANNING ONTARIO'S HEALTH SYSTEM ACT, 2021; THE PROPOSED REGULATION OF PERSONAL SUPPORT WORKERS, PHYSICIAN ASSISTANTS AND BEHAVIOUR ANALYSTS •

Lindsay Kantor, Partner, Torkin Manes LLP
© Torkin Manes LLP, Toronto



Lindsay Kantor

Every day, thousands of Ontarians receive vital care from unregulated health care providers including personal support workers (“PSWs”), physician assistants, and behaviour analysts. The critical role that these providers play in our healthcare system has only been further highlighted by the COVID-19 pandemic. This is particularly the case in the long-term care and retirement home setting, where the Ontario government has committed to investing significant funds over the coming years to create thousands of new positions for PSWs, among other healthcare providers. However, some have argued that the lack of fulsome regulation for these positions may lead to inconsistencies in the quality of care which is rendered to the public.

On April 27, 2021, the Ontario government introduced the *Advancing Oversight and Planning in Ontario's Health System Act, 2021*. If passed, this legislation would:

- Create a new framework for the regulation of PSWs by a new regulatory body known as the Health and Supportive Care Providers Oversight Authority;
- Require physician assistants to be regulated by the College of Physicians and Surgeons of Ontario;
- Require behaviour analysts to be regulated by the College of Psychologists of Ontario.

With respect to PSWs, this new regulatory framework would include establishing consistency in education, training, and standards of practice. With respect to physician assistants, the proposed legislation would solidify their role as extensions of physicians, and could permit for the communication of certain diagnoses and the prescribing of medications and/or assistive devices. Finally, the regulation of behaviour analysts will provide consistency in the treatment provided to members of particularly vulnerable sectors of society, such as those with dementia, developmental disabilities, acquired brain injuries and/or psychological and psychiatric disorders.

If passed, the *Advancing Oversight and Planning in Ontario's Health System Act, 2021* will surely lead to extensive consultation with the relevant sectors to develop necessary regulations, rules and guidelines for these burgeoning areas of the regulated healthcare workforce. If done correctly, this could ensure better and more efficient health care for Ontarians in the future.

[*Lindsay Kantor is a partner in Torkin Manes' Litigation Group. Lindsay practices in all areas of civil litigation, with a particular expertise in health law and*

professional discipline. Lindsay provides advice and represents healthcare practitioners in a wide range of civil, regulatory and administrative proceedings.]

• GETTING BEHIND COVID-19 VACCINE INNOVATORS •

Noel Courage, Partner, Bereskin & Parr LLP
© Bereskin & Parr LLP, Toronto



Noel Courage

PART I: SCALING UP PRODUCTION FAST

There is an ongoing need to rapidly increase vaccine supply to defeat the global pandemic. Some politicians and non-governmental organizations have claimed that vaccine patents are affecting supply and they have demanded legislation to override the patents.¹ Petitions of support for overrides are circulating.² The US government recently supported a draft proposal at the World Trade Organization to waive certain COVID-19 patent rights.³

It is understandable that people want to pull every lever that may alleviate a public health emergency. Patent overrides would miss the mark. It is an oversimplification to suggest that getting rid of patents would increase vaccination. This article explains why innovator companies should be considered as partners, not adversaries, in order to increase vaccine access. Part I of this article addresses rapid scale-up and Part II addresses safety factors. Part III addresses vaccine equity.

RAPID TECH TRANSFER

Initial patents are filed at a very early stage of development, and do not include the necessary know-how to commercially scale up and produce vaccines.

Patents also do not provide guidance on quality assurance steps to ensure that a copy of a vaccine is safe and effective. Much of the knowledge to make safe and effective vaccines is in the unpublished know-how of the experienced companies that originated them. It is not possible to turn off the patent taps one day and turn on the taps for vaccine copies the next. Creating your own 'unauthorized' version of an off-patent vaccine takes substantial time, experimentation, money, as well as significant regulatory scrutiny.

The most efficient route to increased vaccine supply is for innovator companies to license and engage other experienced vaccine manufacturers, and transfer their knowledge to those manufacturers. This is shown by GSK and Novavax entering into an agreement for GSK to provide fill and finish services for the COVID-19 vaccine developed by Novavax.⁴ GSK described the collaboration as a, "rapid technology transfer between the two companies beginning immediately." This is a more productive and certain way to increase vaccine supply than by overriding Novavax IP and waiting to see if other companies develop their own copy of the Novavax vaccine and get approval from regulators.

INNOVATOR VACCINE COMPANIES ARE ALREADY COOPERATING

There have been assertions that vaccine companies are restricting access to vaccines. These assertions are not accurate because there have been many cooperative arrangements put in place to increase vaccine supply. Vaccine supply has increased so quickly that the rate limiting step has sometimes been supply of raw materials.⁵

In some cases, private companies have struck deals between themselves. Moderna, J&J and BioNTech have all licensed a leading multinational vaccine company, Sanofi, that will produce hundreds of millions of COVID-19 vaccine doses.⁶ AstraZeneca has licensed the Serum Institute of India, which is one of the largest vaccine manufacturers in the world.

Innovator companies have also contracted out pieces of manufacturing to ramp up capacity, as in the GSK – Novavax example above.

Governments have facilitated COVID-19 vaccine partnerships. US government funding will allow Merck to use its facilities in the United States to produce vaccine drug substance, formulate and fill vials of Johnson & Johnson's vaccine.⁷

These partnerships are not limited to first-world countries. AstraZeneca has partnerships with non-governmental organizations, such as the Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations (CEPI) and a vaccine organization, Gavi, backed by the Gates Foundation.⁸ AstraZeneca started this process in 2020 for its vaccine as part of a plan to be able to produce up to 2 billion vaccine doses, with up to 1 billion of those doses allocated to low- and middle-income countries.⁹

AstraZeneca and its licensees are also supporting the WHO COVAX COVID-19 vaccine program.¹⁰ AstraZeneca plans additional licenses with manufacturers in developing nations such as Brazil and Ghana.¹¹

HOLDING INNOVATOR COMPANIES' FEET TO THE FIRE

It is clear that both government and non-governmental organizations on the front lines of the pandemic recognize that a rapid and massive scale up in vaccine production should primarily rely on COVID vaccine originators as partners, as well as leveraging other experienced vaccine makers. The job of building manufacturing capacity is getting done - for example, AstraZeneca recently announced that it is on track to deliver 200 million doses a month.¹² Moderna is going to provide 500 million low cost doses to COVAX.¹³ Other companies are also scaling, licensing and

increasing production. Keep building on these efforts that are working.

PART II – INCREASING VACCINE ACCEPTANCE

As discussed in Part I of this article, the fastest and most effective way to increase the supply of vaccines is to rely on vaccine innovators as partners in scaling up. Part II of this article will address the public safety benefits of relying on innovators. Supporting innovator companies will increase vaccine acceptance.

RELYING ON INNOVATOR COMPANIES WILL INCREASE SAFETY AND PUBLIC ACCEPTANCE OF VACCINES

Producing sufficient supply of vaccine is only one major obstacle in trying to vaccinate the world out of the pandemic. Another major challenge is ensuring that enough people are willing to be vaccinated to create "herd immunity". The latter issue is already becoming a serious concern in the vaccine-rich USA.¹⁴ Some experts believe that it is unlikely the US will reach herd immunity.¹⁵ There is going to be a public health battle to try to sway those on the fence to accept a vaccine. These days, every delivery delay or significant rare adverse event with a COVID vaccine can become front page news and undermine confidence in vaccines.

Any solution to vaccine shortage has to address both supply and hesitancy. It is not easy to make a massive amount of high quality vaccine. Even with all its experience in manufacturing, AstraZeneca has experienced public relations challenges with its clinical trial data in the US and Europe,¹⁶ as well as its manufacturing.¹⁷ The vaccine originator should therefore be closely involved in this process of building vaccine capacity, to avoid reinventing the wheel. Originators are more likely to successfully transfer technology to licensed manufacturers, minimizing risk of incidents that would undermine public confidence in vaccines. AstraZeneca has created many of its own manufacturing sites,¹⁸ and as of March 2021, it reported having set up

manufacturing in 15 countries and 25 sites.¹⁹ That experience has tremendous value when transferred to a licensed partner.

The challenges faced by less-experienced vaccine manufacturers, even after technology transfer, were demonstrated by AstraZeneca stopping use of a US company as a subcontractor to make its vaccine. Overriding AstraZeneca IP to allow other companies to take a shot at making their own version may well backfire if those companies, less experienced with the vaccine, end up with quality problems that create vaccine hesitancy.

IP LICENSES ENSURE QUALITY AND CONTROL

An IP license agreement can include limited and strict permissions to make, use and sell under an originator company's patents, know-how and trademarks. These license terms allow the originator to effectively control the licensee. If there is no patent or other IP on a vaccine, then no license is needed, and any company can develop its own vaccine formulation, for better or worse. The originator will not be involved and has no control over unauthorized vaccines. If the originator company is involved in the technology transfer as licensor, then the licensee benefits from the originator's knowledge and experience with the product, and problems can proactively be avoided. If problems cannot be resolved, the license can be terminated to revoke permission to make the vaccine.

The WHO recently called for additional licensing efforts to resolve vaccine inequities.²⁰ This is a more productive approach than patent overrides. A free-for-all of vaccine production by unlicensed vaccine manufacturers may lead to lower quality vaccines and decrease public acceptance of vaccines. Innovator companies that are already licensing their IP will be able to do more licensing, and should be encouraged to do so in a manner that ensures consistently high product quality. Governments and other organizations should investigate how to better support vaccine innovators to undertake rapid technology transfer to capable manufacturers.

PART III – THERE IS MUCH NEW SUPPLY FROM INNOVATORS THAT IS NOT BEING EQUITABLY DISTRIBUTED

Licensing and technology transfer for innovative vaccines can address vaccine equity. This final part addresses what needs to be done after there has been rapid output of safe innovator vaccines.

Typically, large vaccine companies own, or can partner with, vast distribution networks to get innovative vaccines distributed globally. Governmental and non-governmental organizations can help vaccines penetrate even farther. Patents are not the reason why these networks are currently being underutilized. In some cases where innovator companies have already increased vaccine supply, their efforts have been undermined by governments prioritizing their own countries' interests. The innovator companies' hands are tied by contracts or laws that prevent vaccine export. Governments can loosen these contract restrictions and laws, if they choose to do so. Ethics experts are debating the extent to which vaccine-rich countries should share and when.²¹ Licensing innovator vaccines further could help fill global distribution networks while diplomatic negotiations try to free up vaccines for countries most in need. As noted in prior parts of this article, licensing and technology transfer from innovator companies is faster and safer than overriding patents and waiting on "home brew" solutions to arrive.

The US government has stockpiled about 60 million of doses of the AstraZeneca vaccine that has not yet been approved in the US,²² and that a top public health official has said may not even be needed there.²³ The US government does not intend to release these vaccines to other nations until the US FDA has approved the product, which is prudent, but does not appear to consider the urgency of the global need. The benefits of increased vaccine supply are only realized when shots are in arms, not sitting on shelves. Perhaps let other countries that already approved the vaccine receive and decide whether to deploy these unused doses. There are also calls for the US to share other vaccines.²⁴

The Canadian government said that it intends to take 1.9 million doses of vaccine from the WHO COVAX initiative for third world vaccine (as Canada is entitled to do),²⁵ even though Canada has lined up tens of millions of doses from other sources.²⁶ Canada is also eyeing requesting a share of the US AstraZeneca stockpile, despite the more urgent, deteriorating situation in other countries, such as Brazil and India.²⁷ The Canadian government's plan for its excess vaccine doses remains unclear, and may involve a hybrid of deferring delivery and donating to other countries.²⁸ Some other countries have already committed to giving excess vaccine doses back to COVAX. Calls for Canada to do more are growing.²⁹

When diplomatic negotiations do not provide fair vaccine access, patents become a scapegoat, and patent overrides become a desperate do-it-yourself solution. No country should have to resort to “home brew” out of frustration, when licensed, safe vaccine supply should be available. Diplomatic logjams must be resolved, and nationalism must give way to global cooperation. This includes both sharing the increased supply of innovator vaccines, as well as increasing the licensing out of innovator vaccine manufacturing knowledge to others that can manufacture. Equitable access to vaccines is essential before the world can move past COVID-19.

[*Noel Courage is a partner in the leading intellectual property law firm Bereskin & Parr LLP. His practice focuses on licensing and commercialization of cutting-edge technology. His has provided patent advice to both innovator companies and generic companies.*]

¹ Some vaccine manufacturers have stated that they will not enforce COVID-19 related patents during the pandemic. There is debate, beyond the scope of this article, as to whether these assurances have been sufficient to address alleged patent risks. See: @jkbkrell, “So this is a common question to ask -- if Moderna has pledged to not enforce their patents, why can't we start production everywhere? Three reasons:”, *Twitter* (May 4, 2021), online: <https://twitter.com/jkbkrell/status/1389719926181613573>.

- ² “Letter from Medical Students and Health Advocates for Global Health Equity” (April 24, 2021), online: https://docs.google.com/document/d/1KZ94IoS90JpBx2ZfzGKce-TGcX7_tRi4csHFQnmVzw/edit?ts=608395f6.
- ³ BBC News, “Covid: US backs waiver on vaccine patents to boost supply” (May 6, 2021), online: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-57004302>.
- ⁴ GSK, “GSK to support manufacture of Novavax’ COVID-19 vaccine” (March 29, 2021), online: <https://www.gsk.com/en-gb/media/press-releases/gsk-to-support-manufacture-of-novavax-covid-19-vaccine/>.
- ⁵ Richard Staines, “Pfizer cut vaccine production targets because of raw material shortage – reports”, *Pharmaphorum* (December 4, 2020), online: <https://pharmaphorum.com/news/pfizer-cut-vaccine-production-targets-because-of-raw-material-shortage-reports/>; Charles Schmidt, “New COVID Vaccines Need Absurd Amount of Material and Labor”, *Scientific American* (January 4, 2021), online: <https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/new-covid-vaccines-need-absurd-amounts-of-material-and-labor1/>.
- ⁶ Sanofi, “Sanofi to help manufacture Modern COVID-19 vaccine, supporting global supply demands” (April 26, 2021), online: <https://www.sanofi.com/en/media-room/press-releases/2021/2021-04-26-13-00-00-2216648>.
- ⁷ U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, “Biden Administration Announces Historic Manufacturing Collaboration Between Merck and Johnson & Johnson to Expand Production of COVID-19 Vaccine” (March 2, 2021), online: <https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/03/02/biden-administration-announces-historic-manufacturing-collaboration-between-merck-johnson-johnson-expand-production-covid-19-vaccines.html>; Merck, “Merck to Help Produce Johnson & Johnson’s COVID-19 Vaccine; BARDA to Provide Merck With Funding to Expand Merck’s Manufacturing Capacity for COVID-19 Vaccines and Medicines” (March 2, 2021), online: <https://www.merck.com/news/merck-to-help-produce-johnson-barda-to-provide-merck-with-funding-to-expand-mercks-manufacturing-capacity-for-covid-19-vaccines-and-medicines/>.
- ⁸ Astrazeneca, “AstraZeneca takes next steps towards broad and equitable access to Oxford University’s potential COVID-19 vaccine” (June 4, 2020),

- online: <https://www.astrazeneca.com/media-centre/articles/2020/astrazeneca-takes-next-steps-towards-broad-and-equitable-access-to-oxford-universitys-potential-covid-19-vaccine.html>.
- ⁹ Lucy Handley, “AstraZeneca is aiming to produce 2 billion doses of a coronavirus vaccine — and it could be ready by September”, *CNBC* (June 4, 2020), online: <https://www.cbc.com/2020/06/04/astrazeneca-is-set-to-make-two-billion-doses-of-a-coronavirus-vaccine.html>.
- ¹⁰ World Health Organization, “WHO lists two additional COVID-19 vaccines for emergency use and COVAX roll-out” (February 15, 2021), online: <https://www.who.int/news/item/15-02-2021-who-lists-two-additional-covid-19-vaccines-for-emergency-use-and-covax-roll-out>.
- ¹¹ Kyle Blankenship, “AstraZeneca bumps up vaccine deal with Brazil to \$360M with more doses, licensing rights”, *Fierce Pharma* (August 11, 2020), online: <https://www.fiercepharma.com/manufacturing/astrazeneca-bumps-up-vaccine-deal-brazil-to-360m-more-doses-licensing-rights>.
- ¹² Pushkala Aripaka and Ludwig Burger, “AstraZeneca says it’s on track to deliver 200 million COVID-19 vaccine doses a month”, *The Globe and Mail* (April 30, 2021), online: <https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/international-business/european-business/article-astrazeneca-says-its-on-track-to-deliver-200-million-covid-19-vaccine/>.
- ¹³ Jamey Keaten, “Moderna to provide up to 500 million doses of its COVID-19 vaccine to COVAX initiative”, *The Globe and Mail* (May 3, 2021), online: <https://www.theglobeandmail.com/world/article-moderna-to-provide-up-to-500-million-doses-of-its-covid-19-vaccine-to/>.
- ¹⁴ Jacqueline Howard, Amir Vera and Christina Maxouris, “Weekly average of new Covid-19 deaths in US hits lowest point since July”, *CNN* (April 30, 2021), online: <https://www.cnn.com/2021/04/29/health/us-coronavirus-thursday/index.html>.
- ¹⁵ Apoorva Mandavilli, “Reaching ‘Herd Immunity’ Is Unlikely in the U.S., Experts Now Believe”, *The New York Times* (May 3, 2021), online: <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/03/health/covid-herd-immunity-vaccine.html>.
- ¹⁶ Sean Boynton, “AstraZeneca data from U.S. vaccine trial may be outdated, incomplete: health agency”, *Global News* (March 23, 2021), online: <https://globalnews.ca/news/7713173/astrazeneca-us-vaccine-data/>; Michelle Roberts, “Oxford/AstraZeneca Covid vaccine ‘dose error’ explained”, *BBC News* (November 27, 2020), online: <https://www.bbc.com/news/health-55086927>.
- ¹⁷ GlobalData Healthcare, “Manufacturing disruptions delay Covid-19 vaccine distribution”, *Pharmaceutical Technology* (January 28, 2021), online: <https://www.pharmaceutical-technology.com/comment/covid-19-vaccine-manufacturing-disruptions/>.
- ¹⁸ European Medicines Agency, “Increase in vaccine manufacturing capacity and supply for COVID-19 vaccines from AstraZeneca, BioNTech/Pfizer and Moderna” (March 26, 2021), online: <https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/news/increase-vaccine-manufacturing-capacity-supply-covid-19-vaccines-astrazeneca-biontechpfizer-moderna>.
- ¹⁹ Astrazeneca, “Pushing boundaries to deliver COVID-19 vaccine across the Globe” (February 2021), online: <https://www.astrazeneca.com/what-science-can-do/topics/technologies/pushing-boundaries-to-deliver-covid-19-vaccine-across-the-globe.html>.
- ²⁰ Stephanie Nebhay and John Miller, “Vaccine makers should license technology to overcome ‘grotesque’ inequity: WHO”, *Reuters* (March 23, 2021), online: <https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-who-vaccine-int-idUSKBN2BF0NN>.
- ²¹ Dakin Andone, “The US secured 1 billion doses of Covid-19 vaccines. Medical ethicists say it should share with other countries”, *CNN* (May 1, 2021), online: <https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/01/health/us-vaccine-sharing-ethics/index.html>.
- ²² BBC News, “AstraZeneca: US to share up to 60m vaccine doses” (April 26, 2021), online: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-56893701>.
- ²³ Julie Steenhuisen, “Exclusive: Fauci says U.S. may not need AstraZeneca COVID-19 vaccine”, *Reuters* (April 1, 2021), online: <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-astrazeneca-exclus-idUSKBN2BO6XS>.
- ²⁴ Associated Press, “From Scarcity to Abundance: US Faces Calls to Share Vaccines”, *U.S. News* (April 24, 2021), online: <https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2021-04-24/from-scarcity-to-abundance-us-faces-calls-to-share-vaccines>; Joshua Keating, “When Will the United States Start Sharing Vaccines?”, *Slate* (April 23, 2021), online: <https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2021/04/biden-vaccines-exports-india-world.html>.

- ²⁵ Peter Zimonjic and Catherine Cullen, “Canada to take COVAX vaccines, won’t share doses until every Canadian is inoculated: Anand”, *CBC News* (March 5, 2021), online: <https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/covax-anand-vaccine-timetable-1.5939270>.
- ²⁶ Some of this supply has been delayed by the Indian government preventing the Serum Institute of India from exporting AstraZeneca vaccine. John Paul Tasker, “Moderna to deliver 1 million more doses in May as Canada braces for a ‘massive’ surge in vaccines”, *CBC News* (April 29, 2021), online: <https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/moderna-deliveries-may-1.6007912>.
- ²⁷ The Canadian Press, “Canada still counting on U.S. to share its AstraZeneca stockpile, Trudeau says”, *CTV News* (April 27, 2021), online: <https://www.ctvnews.ca/politics/canada-still-counting-on-u-s-to-share-its-astrazeneca-stockpile-trudeau-says-1.5404331>.
- ²⁸ Marieke Walsh and Geoffrey York, “Canada may defer vaccine deliveries rather than launch early global sharing”, *The Globe and Mail* (May 2, 2021), online: <https://www.theglobeandmail.com/world/article-canada-may-defer-vaccine-deliveries-rather-than-launch-early-global/>.
- ²⁹ CBC Radio, “As India sees record COVID-19 cases, experts say Canada should do more to expand global vaccine access”, *CBC News* (May 2, 2021), online: <https://www.cbc.ca/radio/checkup/is-canada-s-vaccine-roll-out-a-success-or-a-failure-1.6009726/as-india-sees-record-covid-19-cases-experts-say-canada-isn-t-doing-enough-to-share-vaccines-1.6010682>.